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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Regular Council Meeting

Tuesday, November 25, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 7:30 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan, and Sam Pulice were present.  
Also in attendance:  Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Steve Presley, Finance Director, and Mike DeSan, Assistant Finance Director.  Audience: 2.
Approval of Minutes:
Mr. Sculac moved to approve the minutes from the Council Work Session of November 3, 2014; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded. Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays; 1 abstain (Duncan).  Motion carried.  
Mr. Linn moved to approve the minutes from the Council Caucus of November 11, 2014; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried.  

Ms. Duncan moved to approve the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting of November 11, 2014; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried.  

Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda - None
Mayor’s Report and Appointments
Budget 2015 – This issue was previously discussed during the Council Caucus meeting.
Quarterly Reports – Mayor Donegan indicated that these reports will be placed in different formats with pie charts. If there is any information that Council would like to see added to the reports, please forward those requests to Mr. DeSan. 
Planning, Building and Zoning Department – Mayor Donegan stated that in the spirit of making certain everyone understands, this department will be more than just building, planning and zoning will be added.  As she alluded she has met with the new City Planner and will continue to develop all the processes as the department is evaluated.  She stated that Ms. Schneider will be here to offer services to residents and she will track those expenses.  For example, Mr. Ingrassia has been before Planning Commission at least three or four times in the last seven or eight months.  The result of the last meeting held with him the planner stated that she would help from a planning perspective.  This service became apparent and needs to be offered. 
First North Presentation on 12/16/2014 – Mayor Donegan indicated that First North has been granted by the Court the use variance as requested.  She is unsure as to what the plans are for the property she has invited Planning Commission, Board of Zoning Appeals and Architectural Board of Review members to an informational meeting.  The meeting will take place from 7:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. She also invited all of Council.  This meeting is an attempt to streamline some of the processes with regard to all the boards that will make decisions regarding this property. 
Director’s Reports – Mayor Donegan indicated that the Chief of Police spoke at the last Caucus meeting regarding Lexipol.  He included a copy of the requisition in Council’s packets and would like to request approval. 
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to approve requisition 20244 to Lexipol in an amount not to exceed $3,950.00 for the subscription fee; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. DeSan distributed to Council a memo regarding the new server.  She also indicated that Director Borczuch also distributed a memo reminding Council about the sensible salting practices that the city follows.  There was also a memo regarding the changes to holiday schedules.  She also indicated that there was a discussion regarding the Allied Waste scope and objective of the investigation which she will keep Council apprised of any developments.  

She also distributed letters regarding dispatch and a letter from Ms. Jones regarding activities taking place in the City. 

She indicated that a JEDD appointment will need to be made next year.  She has spoken with Mr. Roberts as well as Michael Holden and Phil Moody.  

She indicated that the second board meeting of Olmsted Recreation was held on November 17th.  She indicated that she will provide the September meeting minutes to Council as well as the financials.  The board has approved the YMCA of Greater Cleveland working with the recreation director to expand program services.  

She indicated that there are various board and commission seats that will expire at the end of this year and will be included on Council’s next agenda.  

She indicated that she is distributing a memo from Ms. Jones regarding the zoning changes for the Jenkins Center.  If there are any comments, questions or concerns please make them known. 

As everyone knows the Clerk of Council serves at the pleasure of Council.  If there are any specific requests please feel free to forward them to her and utilize her abilities.  She has also been very supportive of the Clerk receiving training as a certified municipal clerk and those networking opportunities as we move forward in 2015.  
Communications from Residents - None
Approval of Bills:
Mr. Sculac moved to approve Pay Ordinance 2014–22; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   Mr. Roberts indicated that in the accounts payable dated 11/21/14 there is an item listed in the amount of $149,384.00 and asked why the city is paying the City of Strongsville.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city received the grant for dispatch and the City of Strongsville expends the money and Olmsted Falls reimburses them for those expenses.  This would be a pass through for the FEMA grant.  
Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  
Officials Reports:
Rosann Jones, Manager Business & Community Services – Not Present
Joe Borczuch, Service Director – Not Present
Steve Presley, Finance Director 
Mr. Presley indicated that as previously discussed he did submit to Council an analysis regarding Safebuilt versus in-house building department operations.  (See attached). 
Dan Gilles, Police Chief – Not Present
Cornel Munteanu, Fire Chief – Not Present
Councilman Sam Pulice, Ward IV 

Mr. Pulice wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving.  He would also like to remind Council that he will not be in attendance at the December 9th Council meeting. 
He stated that he will not be able to be in attendance at the First North presentation meeting and would ask that he receive a copy of minutes to review. 

Councilman Charles R. Sculac, Ward I 
Mr. Sculac stated that OPA has been before Planning Commission with a request to open a school within the facility.  This has been a long process in terms of waiting for EPA approvals and other concerns that have developed.  He believes that Ms. Schneider will help with some of these issues.  He stated that the biggest issue at this point is the fact that OPA is not presenting Planning Commission with any definite plans.  They are essentially requesting an open ended approval. OPA is not sure whether they will be a Charter School, Sponsorship School, operate a school themselves or hire an outside entity to run a charter school.  He believes OPA was looking to open the school in September, 2014 but now they are looking at the fall of 2015.  He knows that there are traffic issues during the peak times in the morning and afternoons.  He believes that when OPA purchased the building and requested their original variances they were unsure how they would utilize the building.  He also understands that OPA is also considering a church coming into the facility and does not believe they were upfront with regard to that information with Planning Commission.  The sewage plant also created issues but they have received approvals from EPA to use the plant for the extra activities.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that Ms. Schneider indicated at the meeting that she was instrumental in a project at one of the academy’s that was performance based.  The city is very fortunate to have her on board.  She indicated that an applicant cannot come to Planning Commission asking for a blanket request without addressing issues such as traffic, sewage, or have an idea of what you want to be.  As we change processes moving forward these issues should not continue to happen.  She indicated that Ms. Schneider is willing to help Mr. Ingrassia with his ideas in order to present those to the Commission with more detailed information.  She indicated that it is unsettling when you find out that Grace Church will be moving into the facilities as a satellite by Easter of 2015 but the day before that information was not presented to the Commission.  This issue does illuminate why the city needs better practices. 

Mr. Linn stated that the request is not clear.  Since this is an expansion of a condition use permit and more things are added into the equation this issue becomes even less clear.  The fact was established that the school system is not in support of this request.  He believes the Planning Commission is doing a great job attempting to clarify exactly what the request is.  He believes there are still too many unanswered questions regarding this request.  This property in the beginning was a residential property but was allowed to become a church.  The property seemed to morph from something that was conditionally permitted in a residential area into a performing arts center and now a fully blown school without some scrutiny.  He believes Planning Commission has done a good job and feels they do have a big job to work through with this issue.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that what troubles her is that the applicant came in and was not prepared and wanted the city to do their homework.  The board members are volunteers and she feels that until they have all the information they should not appear before a board because that wastes the volunteer’s time.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Incorvaia, who has a lot of experience with other Planning Commission’s, is really increasing the standards of making sure the board is more prepared.  
Mr. Roberts stated that he has previously represented OPA in the purchase of their property and wanted Council to be aware that he will abstain from any votes related to that entity.  He indicated that the property was empty for years. This is a very beautiful piece of property and OPA has made a success of the property.  They bring a lot of people into the city for the performing arts.  He does not believe that if they started a school, given what it would cost, that there will be too many kids from the local school district who would abandon a very good school system to enter into a new school.  If a school does open in this facility teachers will be hired who will pay the city income tax which means the city will benefit.  

Councilman Kevin Roberts, Ward II – No Report
Councilman Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President 

Ms. Fenderbosch wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving. 
She also wanted to say good-bye to Bob McLaughlin who will be leaving the city.  She would like to thank him for his contribution and service to the city and wishes him good luck in any future endeavors. 

Councilman Linda Garrity, Council-at-Large – No Report
Councilman Terry Duncan, Ward III 

Ms. Duncan stated that the tree lighting would take place at the Village Green on December 7th at 5:00 p.m.  She has attended this event for many years and she would like members of Council to attend.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that the Park and Recreation board members would appreciate everyone’s attendance.  She also reminded Council of the event being held on December 6th at Drug Mart Plaza. 

Councilman Jay Linn, Council Pro-Tempore 

Mr. Linn stated that he wishes the best of luck to OPA and hopes they are successful and that they bring in more tax money.  He just wants to make sure that Planning Commission is clear on the entire picture.  He also wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving.

He would like to invite Mr. Sheehy to attend a Utilities Committee meeting in order to clarify the proposal for the Phase 5a sewer project.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Sheehy will be in attendance at the Council meeting on December 9th. 

Mr. Linn also stated that the disparity that takes place with regard to the prices of cable television and internet is beyond him.  He does not understand how the pricing could be from one extreme to another.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she believes one of the answers is to bring another cable company into the city.  She stated that WOW has indicated that they will roll out into the entire city in 2016.  This will provide for more competition. 

Gregory M. Sponseller, Law Director 

Mr. Sponseller indicated that labor negotiations are continuing and at the appropriate time he will call an executive session to discuss the specifics with Council.  He would also like to congratulate and thank Mr. Bob McLaughlin.  He has enjoyed working with him and was a big help when he first started with the city.  He also wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving. 
Old Business 
Resolution 115-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH SAFEBUILT OHIO, INC. TO PROVIDE PRIMARY BUILDING DEPARTMENT SERVICES FOR PLANS REVIEW, INSPECTIONS AND RELATED SERVICES FOR THE BUILDING DEPARTMENT OF THE CITY, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Third Reading
Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Duncan seconded.   
Mr. Linn indicated that during the Caucus meeting there was a discussion regarding a situation that currently exits which is if you call the building department you might not get an immediate answer.  So, one of our biggest fears of not having someone answering the phone or residents not receiving immediate attention currently exists which could be due to a sickness or the building official out of the office conducting inspections.  He does not feel that this current issue will become any worse by hiring Safebuilt.   Poll:  6 ayes; 0 nays; 1 abstain (Pulice). Motion carried.
Resolution 118-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH UNIVERSITY HOSPITALS OF CLEVELAND TO PROVIDE FOR LOCAL POLICE TARGETED TRAFFIC ENFORCEMENT ACTIVITY FOR A ONE YEAR PERIOD, EFFECTIVE OCTOBER 1, 2014 AND RETROACTIVE THERETO, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY    Second Reading
Resolution 119-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING A CONTRACT WITH THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY GENERAL HEALTH DISTRICT FOR THE PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICES TO BE RENDERED DURING THE YEAR 2015 AND TO DIRECT THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY FISCAL OFFICER TO CREDIT THE CONSIDERATION PAYABLE UNDER SAID CONTRACT AND TO DEDUCT EQUIVALENT SUMS FROM TAX SETTLEMENTS DUE THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY    Second Reading
Ordinance 120-2014

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING FUNDS FOR CURRENT EXPENSES AND OTHER EXPENDITURES OF THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO, FOR THE PERIOD COMMENCING JANUARY 1, 2015 AND ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2015 AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY    Second Reading
New Business

Ordinance 122-2014

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING FUNDS FOR CURRENT EXPENSES AND OTHER EXPENDITURES OF THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO, FOR THE PERIOD COMMENCING JANUARY 1, 2014 AND ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2014. REPEALING ORDINANCE 33-2014, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Ordinance 123-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ORDER THE CURTAILMENT OF WATER USAGE (“SPRINKLING BAN”) IN THE CITY DURING WATER SHORTAGES, AND DECLARING PENALTIES FOR VIOLATIONS THEREOF   First Reading

Mayor Donegan indicated that this ordinance is in direct relation to the Cleveland Water Service Agreement.  Mr. Sponseller stated that as part of the agreement with the City of Cleveland this sprinkling ban has been requested as part of the contract.  At the appropriate time, if the city every gets into a sprinkling ban situation, this will give the Mayor the authority to make the declaration. 

Miscellaneous New Business 
Mayor Donegan would like to bring two issues to Council’s attention.  One of those issues pertains to individuals cutting down trees.  If a property is over two acres in size the property owner needs to submit a tree preservation plan for approval prior to cutting down any trees.  This city had this issue behind T & S Mower and Westview Concrete which is the Belich property and Mr. Belich was notified.  She indicated that there have also been comments that there are trees on the OPA property marked with and “x” and Mr. Ingrassia has been notified that if he is going to cut down tree a preservation plan needs to be submitted.  Mr. Roberts stated that he believed this rule only applies if the owner is going to develop the property.  Mayor Donegan indicated that was incorrect. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that Nicolette Sackman is in the audience who resides on Cranage and is the former Clerk of Council for Olmsted Falls. She currently works for the City of Westlake as a Planning Commission executive.  She indicated that when she was looking for individuals to appoint to the Civil Service Commission, Ms. Sackman was at the top of the list. But, the fact that they met every month was something that not all communities do.  Moving forward in 2015 we are looking to institute a trial period of Civil Service meeting quarterly and as needed rather than monthly.  
She also wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving. She stated that she would like to wish Mr. McLaughlin well as he looks forward to a two month vacation and his next chapter. We will miss him.

Such other business that may come before Council - None
Mr. Sculac moved to adjourn; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded. Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 8:18 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
